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“SPECIAL” COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE 
MINUTES 

 
Tuesday, November 22nd, 2022 
5:30 p.m.  
Tay Valley Municipal Office – 217 Harper Road, Perth, Ontario 
Council Chambers 
 
ATTENDANCE: 
 
Members Present:  Chair, Reeve Rob Rainer 

Deputy Reeve Fred Dobbie 
Councillor Wayne Baker 
Councillor Greg Hallam 
Councillor Korrine Affleck 
Councillor Andrew Kendrick 
Councillor Angela Pierman 
Councillor Marilyn Thomas 
 

Staff Present: Amanda Mabo, Chief Administrative Officer/Clerk 
 Janie Laidlaw, Deputy Clerk 
 Ashley Liznick, Treasurer 
 Noelle Reeve, Planner 
 Sean Ervin, Public Works Manager 

Regrets:   None. 
 

 
1. CALL TO ORDER 

The meeting was called to order at 5:30 p.m.  
A quorum was present. 

 
2. DISCLOSURE OF PECUNIARY INTEREST AND/OR CONFLICT OF INTEREST 

AND GENERAL NATURE THEREOF 
 
None at this time.  
 

3. DELEGATIONS & PRESENTATIONS 

i) Budget Process Orientation. 
 
The Treasurer gave a PowerPoint presentation – attached, page 7. 
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ii) 2023 Preliminary Budget Summary Presentation. 
 
The Treasurer gave a PowerPoint presentation – attached, page 11. 
 
The CAO/Clerk explained that the draft budget with the 2.61% increase to the 
levy is to keep service levels the same as last year. A reduction to that 
percentage could mean a contractual change or a level of service change.  
 
A 1% increase in the levy equates to $62,300 in additional revenue for the 
Township. 
 

iii) 2023 Operating Budget Presentation and Discussion. 
 
The Treasurer gave a PowerPoint presentation – attached, page 16. 

 
The Committee recessed at 6:58 p.m. 
The Committee reconvened at 7:05 p.m. 
 

The Treasurer explained that some of the proposed fee increases have been 
shown as a revenue increase in the budget. The planning application pre-
consultation fee is a new fee and has not been incorporated as revenue. The 
majority of planning applications are for Zoning, Minor Variance, Severance, 
Site Plan Control Agreements and based on the number of those applications, 
the revenue could potentially be $12,000 and will be reflected in the next 
version of the operating budget. Recreation programs are self funded, the 
registration fee increases are to match the expenses. 

 
New Initiative/Expenses for Council Consideration 
 
Permanent Part Time Additional Administrative Assistant – Planning/Building 
Department 

 
The Committee asked for clarification on the need for the position. The 
CAO/Clerk explained that this will not be the only staff increase being asked for 
this term of Council, due to the downloading from the Province that has 
happened, along with increased legislative requirements, and the increase in 
growth to the Township which causes a ripple effect to other departments for 
various services such as entrance permits, civic addressing, road related files 
and agreements, and servicing requests. The current workload could allow for it 
to be a full-time position, the current person in the position can only work 3 days 
a week and they have the expertise and work at an increased capacity. If the 
position no longer exists, then the planning application timelines that are 
regulated will not be met and if they are not met the Township must refund the 
application fees to the applicants.  The Planner explained that there are 
approximately 86 applications and that the refund of only 30 applications pays 
for the position, the timelines are tight and are hard to meet.  
 
The Committee discussed that growth should pay for growth and the general 
overload in staff does exist and needs to be addressed and asked how overtime 



Page 3 of 24 

worked.  The CAO/Clerk explained that with the increase in new houses and 
that before the part time position the Planning Administrative Assistant did 
everything, now that position only has time to do Building Permit Applications, 
Site Plan Control and Development Agreements, Severances and they are also 
the first point of contact for all building and planning inquires. That leaves no 
time for Zoning Amendments, Minor Variances and By-Law Enforcement 
Complaints. 
 
The Reeve explained that there is a high threshold of risk with staffing as there 
is no back up if someone is off. Council should anticipate and embrace the 
growth. 
 
The Committee further discussed the position and if there are other functions 
that position is capable of.  The CAO/Clerk explained that the bulk of the work 
was taken from the Planning Administrative Assistant, but they have also taken 
over the By-Law Enforcement administrative duties as that was previously done 
by the CAO/Clerk.  The CAO/Clerk explained how overtime works, unionized 
employees earn overtime at 1.5 times and in general do not work overtime 
except for public works. Senior managers, the Chief Building Official, Deputy 
Clerk and Deputy Treasurer earn overtime at an hour for an hour, and it should 
be taken off but if not then it is paid out. There is not a lot of time to take off, it is 
hard for staff to use their vacation time, so overtime is often paid out. 
 
The Committee asked and discussed what happens if the position is no longer 
needed at some point and it is a permanent and unionized position, could it be 
a contract position? The CAO/Clerk explained that with the union after a year a 
contract position needs to become permanent.  If the trend shifts and the 
organization needs to restructure it is possible to lay off people and make the 
position redundant, it will take some time and there are some costs to do that. 
The Committee asked about how the increase in revenue could help pay for the 
position and asked the Treasurer to bring back what the cost and revenue 
would be. The Treasurer explained the building and planning fee revenues are 
in the draft budget and that staff were being conservative with the forecast for 
2023. 
 
The Committee agreed to include the Permanent Part Time Position in the draft 
budget. 
 
Additional Gravel for 2.0km of Roads 
The Committee agreed with this being put into the draft budget. 
 
Increasing the South Sherbrooke Fire Reserve 
The Treasurer explained that the Township funds the South Sherbrooke Fire 
Station. The reserves are depleting, and this is an ask from the Fire Board. The 
Treasurers of the two Townships have not looked at the detail of the Fire Board 
Assessment Management Plan. 
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Creating a new Reserve – IT Reserve 
A Member asked what the bases of the amount for the reserve was. The 
CAO/Clerk explained that a new server is being installed this year at a cost of 
approximately $60,000 and includes some cyber security components with an 
expected life cycle of 4-5 years.  The annual amount of $15,000 will cover the 
replacement.  There will be more detail on the IT needs and replacement in the 
10-year capital plan. 
 
The Committee agreed with this being put into the draft budget. 
 
Police Services Board – new radar sign 
The Committee agreed with this being put into the draft budget. 
 
The Treasurer explained that if all the new initiatives/expenses remain in the 
budget the levy increase will be 4.69% which is $67.27 on a residential 
assessment of $300,000. 
 
The Reeve asked if the Committee was interested in putting more into reserves 
as what is currently in the budget is the minimum that should be put into 
reserves and proposed to increase the levy percentage to 5% to increase 
reserves. 
 
The Committee had some concerns with a 5% levy increase given the current 
inflation and the cost of everything going up. Staff could show what that 
percentage increase would increase reserves by. The Committee understands 
the importance of increasing reserves and that the goal is to avoid taking out 
loans for the upkeep of the infrastructure.  The calculation will be brought back 
to the next meeting.  
 
Requests from Outside Agencies 
 
The Reeve explained the history of the contribution to the Perth & Smiths Falls 
District Hospital and that the community is responsible for funding capital 
projects.  
 
A member asked what the death donations was. The CAO/Clerk explained that 
there is a policy for when a member of Council or staff has a death in the family 
for how the Township makes a donation. 
 
A member asked about the increase for YAK, the information provided indicated 
it was for bookkeeping and the auditor and not for the actual youth using it. 
Would be in favor of a smaller increase similar to the increase asked by The 
Table Community Food Centre. The Committee discussed that with not-for-
profit it is hard to raise money for those types of expenses and easier to fund 
raise for the programming. The CAO/Clerk explained that the Community 
Justice Program was reduced last year and that the Reeve chose to donate the 
in lieu of Christmas Card donation to them. 
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A member asked what the donation to the Perth & District Chamber of 
Commerce covered as memberships are under $200.  The CAO/Clerk will look 
into what that amount covers with respect to the membership. 
 
The Committee agreed reduce the YAK donation to $7,000 and to keep the rest 
of the requests as presented.  

 
iv) 2023 Fee Review. 

 
The Treasurer gave a PowerPoint presentation – attached, page 22. 
 
The Reeve explained that he has received some complaints about tipping fees 
so there is some sensitivity by the public with regards to the fees.  The Public 
Works Manager explained that improving education as to why there are fees 
charged is something he wants to work on in 2023. 
   
The recreation program fees cover the expenses so there is no effect on the 
bottom line. The registration numbers are lower this year with it being the first 
year since COVID and next season it is expected that the numbers will be 
higher. 
 
A member asked about the civic addressing sign and posts and the hall rental 
fees and if they reflect the cost. The Public Works Manager explained that the 
fees for civic addressing signs and posts are cost recovery and the cost of the 
posts have increased significantly.  The CAO/Clerk explained that a report 
came to the previous Council regarding the Hall Rental Policy and changes to 
the fees. Council at that time wanted to leave the fees until the 2023 budget 
process and have staff reach out to the organizations that regularly use the 
halls, they did push back and this budget has a modest increase. The fees are 
comparable to other halls in and around Tay Valley Township but are not cost 
recovery and never will be.  The rental fee helps offset the cleaning of the halls. 
 
A member asked how the Planning fees were determined and if they are 
comparable to others.  The Planner explained that some Townships charge by 
the hour and Tay Valley has a flat fee and deposit for the legal costs.  The time 
spent on each application is not tracked.  The fees are probably low and are not 
cost recovery.  The CAO/Clerk advised that some fees will be looked at in the 
spring and explained that a Modernization Intern has been researching the 
Building Department fees which under legalization is to be cost recovery. 
 
The Committee agreed to the fee increases. 
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4. ADJOURNMENT 
 

 

  

The Committee adjourned at 8:09 p.m. 
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